
BIRMINGHAM BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS AGENDA 
UPDATED:  VIRTUAL MEETING DUE TO COVID-19 PANDEMIC  

Go To: https://zoom.us/j/96343198370 
Or Dial: 877 853 5247 US Toll-Free 

Meeting Code:  963 4319 8370 
May 12, 2020 

7:30 PM 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
 
2. ROLL CALL 
 
3. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 

a) APRIL 14, 2020 
 
4. APPEALS 
 

 Address Petitioner Appeal Type/Reason  

1) 1054 SAXON ATKINS 20-13 WITHDRAWN 

2) 412 WILLITS STEIN 20-21 DIMENSIONAL 

3) 501 S ETON WHISTLE STOP DINER 20-22 DIMENSIONAL 

4) 1313 LAKESIDE MARCUS 20-24 DIMENSIONAL 

5) 1124 SMITH SCHILLING 20-26 DIMENSIONAL 

6) 1989 WEBSTER BLOOMINGDALE HOMES 20-25 DIMENSIONAL 

7) 1971 WEBSTER BLOOMINGDALE HOMES 20-27 DIMENSIONAL 

 
5. CORRESPONDENCE  
 
6. GENERAL BUSINESS  

 
7. OPEN TO THE PUBLIC FOR MATTERS NOT ON THE AGENDA 

 
8. ADJOURNMENT  
 

Title VI 
Persons with disabilities that may require assistance for effective participation in this public meeting should contact the City 
Clerk’s Office at the number (248) 530-1880, or (248) 644-5115 (for the hearing impaired) at least one day before the meeting 
to request help in mobility, visual, hearing, or other assistance.  
 

Las personas con incapacidad que requieren algún tipo de ayuda para la participación en esta sesión pública deben ponerse 
en contacto con la oficina del escribano de la ciudad en el número (248) 530-1800 o al (248) 644-5115 (para las personas 
con incapacidad auditiva) por lo menos un dia antes de la reunión para solicitar ayuda a la movilidad, visual, auditiva, o de 
otras asistencias. (Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964). 
 
The public entrance during non-business hours is through the police department at the Pierce Street entrance only. 
Individuals requiring assistance entering the building should request aid via the intercom system at the parking lot entrance 
gate on Henrietta Street.  
 

La entrada pública durante horas no hábiles es a través del Departamento de policía en la entrada de la calle Pierce 
solamente. Las personas que requieren asistencia entrando al edificio debe solicitar ayudan a través del sistema de 
intercomunicación en la puerta de entrada de estacionamiento en la calle de Henrietta. 
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 BIRMINGHAM BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS PROCEEDINGS 
TUESDAY, APRIL 14, 2020 

City Commission Room 
151 Martin Street, Birmingham, Michigan 

 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER   
 
Minutes of the regular meeting of the City of Birmingham Board of Zoning Appeals (“BZA”) held 
on Tuesday, April 14, 2020.  Chairman Charles Lillie convened the meeting at 7:30 p.m.  
 
2. ROLLCALL 
 
Present: Chairman Charles Lillie; Board Members Jason Canvasser, Kevin Hart (left at 9:11 

p.m.), Richard Lilley, Erik Morganroth, Francis Rodriguez; Alternate Board 
Member Ron Reddy 

 
Absent:  Board Member John Miller; Alternate Board Member Jerry Attia 
 
Administration:  

Bruce Johnson, Building Official 
Eric Brunk, I.T. Manager 

  Mike Morad, Asst. Building Official 
  Jeff Zielke, Asst. Building Official 
  Laura Eichenhorn, Transcriptionist 
 
Chairman Lillie explained BZA procedure to the audience.  He noted that the members of the 
Board of Zoning Appeals are appointed by the City Commission and are volunteers who serve 
staggered three-year terms. They are a quasi-judicial board and sit at the pleasure of the City 
Commission to hear appeals from petitioners who are seeking variances from the City’s Zoning 
Ordinance.  Under Michigan law, a dimensional variance requires four affirmative votes from this 
board, and the petitioner must show a practical difficulty.  A land use variance requires five 
affirmative votes and the petitioner has to show a hardship.  He pointed out that this board does 
not make up the criteria for practical difficulty or hardship.  That has been established by statute 
and case law. Appeals are heard by the board as far as interpretations or rulings. In that type of 
appeal the appellant must show that the official or board demonstrated an abuse of discretion or 
acted in an arbitrary or capricious manner. Four affirmative votes are required to reverse an 
interpretation or ruling.  
 
Chairman Lillie took rollcall of the petitioners. The petitioners for Appeal 20-20, 311 Frank, were 
absent. All other petitioners were present. Chairman Lillie explained the meeting was being held 
virtually due to the Covid-19 pandemic. He explained the procedures that would be followed for 
the virtual meeting. 
 

T# 04-19-20 
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3. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE BZA MEETING OF MARCH 10, 2020 
 
Chairman Lillie recommended the following amendments to the minutes: 

● In the third full paragraph on page seven it should read that four affirmative votes, not 
five, would have been required. 

● On page 12, in the second full paragraph up from the bottom, the word “current” should 
be changed to “revised”. 

● On page 14, in the third full paragraph up from the bottom, “cannot impact the building 
of those houses since most of them do not need variances” should be changed to “does 
not deal with the aesthetics of building houses”. After that sentence an additional 
sentence should be added that reads, “In addition, most of them do not need 
variances.” 

 
Motion by Mr. Morganroth 
Seconded by Mr. Canvasser to accept the Minutes of the BZA meeting of March 10, 
2020 as amended. 
 
Motion carried, 5-0. 
 
ROLL CALL VOTE  
Yeas:  Morganroth, Canvasser, Lillie, Hart, Reddy 
Nays:  None 
Abstain: Lilley, Rodriguez 
 

T# 04-20-20 
 

4. APPEALS  
 
1)  1974 Hazel 
      Appeal 20-17 
 
Assistant Building Official Zielke presented the item, explaining that the owner of the property 
known as 1974 Hazel, requests the following variances of the distance between structures to 
construct a new single family home: 
 

A. Chapter 126, Article 4, Section 4.74(C) of the Zoning Ordinance requires a 
minimum distance between principal residential buildings on adjacent lots of 14 feet or 
25% of the total lot width, whichever is larger. The required distance is 14.00 feet. The 
proposed is 13.80 feet. Therefore, a variance of 0.20 feet is being requested on the West 
side.  
 
B. Chapter 126, Article 4, Section 4.74(C) of the Zoning Ordinance requires a 
minimum distance between principal residential buildings on adjacent lots of 14 feet or 
25% of the total lot width, whichever is larger. The required distance is 14.00 feet. The 
proposed is 10.70 feet. Therefore, a variance of 3.30 feet is being requested on the East 
side. 
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Assistant Building Official Zielke noted the appellant was requesting to construct a new home on 
this property where the adjacent homes are existing non-conforming. This property is zoned R2 
– Single Family Residential. 
 
In reply to Chairman Lillie, Assistant Building Official Zielke stated that no variances would be 
required for the proposed work on 1974 Hazel if the homes to the east and west were not existing 
present.  
 
Robert Bloomingdale, developer, was present on behalf of the appeal. The Board members had  
no questions for Mr. Bloomingdale. 
 
Chairman Lillie invited comment from the public. 
 
Alexis Pollock, neighbor to the west of 1974 Hazel, stated that she is in the process of remodeling 
her home and was adamant about not seeking variances during that process. She noted that Mr. 
Bloomingdale inevitably knew the dimensions of the home before purchase, and asked why he 
chose to purchase a home that would require a variance. She asked Mr. Bloomingdale to clarify 
how narrow the home would be if he did not receive the variance he was requesting.  
 
Mr. Bloomingdale told Ms. Pollock that the home would be 23 feet wide without the variance, and 
26 feet wide with the variance.  
 
Ms. Pollock expressed the hope to Mr. Bloomingdale that he would design and build a home that 
is keeping in the character of the block. She expressed concern, which she said was both her 
neighbors’ and her own, that the proposed house will be disproportionately large for the size of 
the lot. She said that other new homes in the neighborhood have been more imposing than the 
older homes still present, to the consternation of the neighbors. She said she and her neighbors 
are concerned that property values could decline as a result of overly large homes being built on 
smaller lots.  
 
Chairman Lillie told Ms. Pollock that her concern was noted and invited other comment from the 
public. 
 
A man speaking under Kathleen Riley’s Zoom username stated that Mr. Bloom was unable to talk 
to the Board because for security reasons he was unable to use Zoom on his computer.  
 
Kathleen Riley reported that David Bloom was attempting to comment on the issue, but that since 
he was dialing into the meeting by phone he was unsure of how to comment. She asked if the 
Board could allow Mr. Bloom to comment on the issue. 
 
Chairman Lilley told Ms. Riley that “they just said for security reasons we cannot”. 
Constance Romanelli, neighbor to the east side of 1974 Hazel, said she was concerned about the 
three foot variance request on the east side. She said that could put 1974 Hazel within two to 
three feet of her garage, which is closer to the lot line than the rest of her house. 
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Chairman Lillie told Ms. Romanelli that according to the drawings submitted to the City her garage 
would be eight feet away from 1974 Hazel.   
 
Ms. Romanelli said she had no concern about eight feet, and further said she hoped the variance 
would be granted to allow a good house to be built at 1974 Hazel.  
 
Mr. Bloom was able to join the meeting to give comment. He thanked the Board for the 
opportunity to comment. He noted that this appeal was submitted by a builder, who is neither a 
resident of Birmingham or the primary resident of 1974 Hazel. Mr. Bloom noted that there were 
similar applications on the evening’s agenda, where the appellants were not residents of the 
properties. Mr. Bloom continued: 

● These builders purchased properties which they are now saying are unusable without 
variances.  

● If the properties are unsuitable for for the builders’ purposes, they should not have 
purchased the properties.  

● The quality of homes in Birmingham is declining because of builders who purchase 
properties and then pursue variances. This practice should not be permitted. 

● Builders should have to reimburse the legal fees of neighbors to such properties who have 
had to hire attorneys to protect their interests.  

 
Mr. Bloomingdale replied to Ms. Pollock’s earlier comments and assured the neighbors that his 
company is very sensitive to the streetscapes of a tight-knit neighborhood such as the Birmingham 
rail district. He said his company takes that into account when designing their homes. 
 
Seeing no further comment from the public, Chairman Lillie returned discussion to the Board.  
 
Motion by Mr. Morganroth 
Seconded by Mr. Lilley with regard to Appeal 20-17, A. Chapter 126, Article 4, Section 
4.74(C) of the Zoning Ordinance requires a minimum distance between principal 
residential buildings on adjacent lots of 14 feet or 25% of the total lot width, 
whichever is larger. The required distance is 14.00 feet. The proposed is 13.80 feet. 
Therefore, a variance of 0.20 feet is being requested on the West side. B. Chapter 126, 
Article 4, Section 4.74(C) of the Zoning Ordinance requires a minimum distance 
between principal residential buildings on adjacent lots of 14 feet or 25% of the total 
lot width, whichever is larger. The required distance is 14.00 feet. The proposed is 
10.70 feet. Therefore, a variance of 3.30 feet is being requested on the East side. 
 
Mr. Morganroth moved to approve the requested variances since the appellant was 
seeking to abide by the requirements of nine feet on one side of the home and five 
feet on the other side. He noted that if the homes on either side were not present 
then 1974 Hazel would not require a variance. He said that strict compliance would 
unreasonably prevent the petitioner from using the property for its purpose and that 
the need for the variances was not self-created because he would be building within 
the ordinance. He tied his approval to the plans as presented. 
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Mr. Lilley said he concurred with Mr. Morganroth because the proposed home would 
be built within the zoning requirements and that it was the homes on either side of 
1974 Hazel that were not in compliance. 
 
Chairman Lillie agreed with Mr. Morganroth’s and Mr. Lilley’s comments and said he 
would be supporting the motion. 
 
Motion carried, 7-0. 
 
ROLL CALL VOTE  
Yeas:  Morganroth, Lilley, Rodriguez, Reddy, Canvasser, Hart, Lillie  
Nays:  None 
 
2)  1291 Taunton 
      Appeal 20-18 
 
Assistant Building Official Zielke presented the item, explaining that the owner of the property 
known as 1291 Taunton requested the following variances to construct an addition to an existing 
nonconforming home: 
 

A. Chapter 126, Article 2, Section 2.08.2 of the Zoning Ordinance requires that no 
side yard setback shall be less than 5.00 feet. The existing and proposed is 4.86 feet. 
Therefore, a variance of 0.14 feet is being requested.  

 
Assistant Building Official Zielke noted the applicant was requesting to construct an addition to 
the existing 1948 non-conforming home. This property is zoned R2 – Single Family Residential. 
 
Robin Ballew, architect, was present on behalf of the petition.  
 
In reply to Mr. Morganroth, Mr. Ballew stated that while the appellant considered stepping the 
addition back so as not to require the variance, it was determined that it would be structurally 
more sound to keep the addition in-line with the current parameters. Mr. Ballew also said that 
the result would be more aesthetically pleasing, and thus more beneficial for the project and the 
community as a whole. 
 
Motion by Mr. Rodriguez 
Seconded by Mr. Reddy with regard to Appeal 20-18, A. Chapter 126, Article 2, Section 
2.08.2 of the Zoning Ordinance requires that no side yard setback shall be less than 
5.00 feet. The existing and proposed is 4.86 feet. Therefore, a variance of 0.14 feet is 
being requested.  
 
Mr. Rodriguez moved to approve the variance and tied it to the plans as submitted 
since a practical difficulty had been established due to the existing non-conformity 
and the irregular shaped lot. He said the variance appeared to be the minimum 
necessary since the non-conformity would not be increased. He continued that the 
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need for the variance was not self-created, and would not adversely affect the 
adjacent properties. 
 
Motion carried, 7-0. 
 
ROLL CALL VOTE  
Yeas:  Rodriguez, Reddy, Canvasser, Hart, Lilley, Lillie, Morganroth  
Nays:  None 
 
3)  995 Gordon 
      Appeal 20-19 
 
Assistant Building Official Zielke presented the item, explaining that the owner of the property 
known as 995 Gordon was requesting the following variances for the height to construct a new 
single family home: 
 

A. Chapter 126, Article 2, Section 2.06.4 of the Zoning Ordinance requires that the 
maximum building height for the R1 zoning district is 30.00 feet to the midpoint. The 
proposed height is 31.81 feet. Therefore a 1.81 foot variance is being requested.  
 
B. Chapter 126, Article 2, Section 2.06.4 of the Zoning Ordinance requires that the 
maximum eave height for the R1 zoning district is 24.00 feet. The proposed height is 
31.81 feet. Therefore a 7.81 foot variance is being requested. 

 
Assistant Building Official Zielke noted the applicant was requesting to construct a new home on 
this sloping lot. This property is zoned R2 – Single Family Residential. 
 
Assistant Building Official Zielke confirmed that the variances would not be required if the 
appellant were not seeking to create a walkout in the rear of the home. 
 
Todd Bergsman, designer, was present on behalf of the petition.  
 
In reply to Mr. Canvasser, Mr. Bergsman said the house, excluding the walkout, could be built 
without the two variances. Mr. Bergsman explained that, in his experience, Birmingham ordinance 
was not written to accommodate sloped lots so designing and building on sloped lots has always 
required variances. With the home being moved further back on the lot than otherwise required 
in order to alleviate some of the potential parking and traffic issues on Gordon stemming from 
tightly-packed homes, the appellant would stand to lose some of the square footage of the rear 
yard. The appellant is seeking these variances in order to mitigate that loss of square footage in 
the rear yard.  
 
In reply to Mr. Morganroth, Mr. Bergsman said the plans for the home were trying to 
accommodate traffic congestion issues on Gordon by providing more parking for the homeowner 
and creating a home more in the spirit of what the zoning ordinances require for the front yard 
setback. He said the ordinance would currently allow the home to be about ten feet closer to 
Gordon than the neighbors’ homes, and that the appellant is trying to better align their home 
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with the neighbors which is what creates the variance need. Mr. Bergsman said the need is not 
self-created for that reason. 
 
Mr. Morganroth said that he understood why the appellant wanted the walkout, and conceded 
that if it were his home he would want it as well. That said, Mr. Morganroth said that the Board 
makes its decisions based on set definitions of practical difficulty, and preference is not one of 
the criteria. He stated that having to install a retaining wall in the rear of the home to create the 
walkout indicates self-creation of the need for the variance.  
 
Mr. Bergsman said that homes can always be designed to adhere exactly to the ordinance, but 
that he believes the homeowner was bringing a reasonable request to the BZA. He said that the 
ordinances cannot always take into account all circumstances, and that sometimes strict 
compliance with the ordinance is unfair to the homeowner, which Mr. Bergsman said he believed 
was the case here. 
 
Motion by Mr. Morganroth 
Seconded by Mr. Canvasser with regard to Appeal 20-19, A. Chapter 126, Article 2, 
Section 2.06.4 of the Zoning Ordinance requires that the maximum building height 
for the R1 zoning district is 30.00 feet to the midpoint. The proposed height is 31.81 
feet. Therefore a 1.81 foot variance is being requested. B. Chapter 126, Article 2, 
Section 2.06.4 of the Zoning Ordinance requires that the maximum eave height for 
the R1 zoning district is 24.00 feet. The proposed height is 31.81 feet. Therefore a 
7.81 foot variance is being requested. 
 
Mr. Morganroth moved to deny the variances. He said that the need for the variances 
was self-created, even though there were some unique circumstances of the lot and 
sloping in the rear of the home. He expressed appreciation that the appellants were 
planning to push the home further back from the street in order to accommodate the 
neighbors and were planning to build a smaller home than the lot could 
accommodate. Mr. Morganroth continued that in spite of those goodwill gestures on 
the part of the appellant, self-creation is one of the most significant criteria the Board 
must consider in these appeals, and the need for the retaining walls and the additional 
height in the eave are self-created. 
 
Mr. Canvasser echoed Mr. Morganroth’s comments, saying that while he greatly 
respected the well-done and reasonable plans submitted to the Board, the Board had 
to determine whether the need for the requested variances was self-created. He said 
the need for the variances was self-created since Mr. Bergsman acknowledged that 
the same home could be built without a walkout. Mr. Canvasser stated that the BZA 
is not a body of lawmakers, and that if the ordinance does not appropriately deal with 
lots with this type of slope there are other options available to the appellant to 
address that issue. He explained that the BZA is tasked with enforcing the ordinance 
as written, and with applying tests to see whether or not a request complies.  
 
Mr. Rodriguez said he would support the motion as well. He said that even while the 
plans were well-designed, the presentation was well done, and there was evidence 
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of attempted mitigation, he still found that the need for the variances was self-
created.  
 
Mr. Hart said he would not be supporting the motion. He said the substantial drop in 
the topography in the rear of the home created a sufficiently unique circumstance to 
find that the need for the variances was not self-created. He noted that Assistant 
Building Official Zielke said during his presentation that a variance would still be 
needed in the rear yard area even without a walkout. He said there would be no 
adverse affect on neighboring properties if the variance were granted, and that 
granting the variances would result in substantial justice for all parties concerned. 
Mr. Hart specifically commended Mr. Bergsman on his work to make the home 
appropriate within the context of the neighborhood. 
 
Motion carried, 5-2. 
 
ROLL CALL VOTE  
Yeas:  Morganroth, Canvasser, Lillie, Rodriguez, Reddy  
Nays:  Hart, Lilley 
 
4)  311 Frank 
      Appeal 20-20 
 
The appellant had joined the proceedings during the course of the meeting.  
 
Assistant Building Official Zielke presented the item, explaining that the owner of the property 
known as 311 Frank requested the following variance to construct a new single family home with 
a detached garage: 
 

A. Chapter 126, Article 2, Section 2.10.2 of the Zoning Ordinance requires that the 
minimum combined front and rear setback is 55.00 feet. The proposed is 49.50 feet. 
Therefore a 5.50 foot variance is being requested. 

 
Assistant Building Official Zielke noted the applicant was requesting to construct a new home on 
this corner lot. This property is zoned R3 – Single Family Residential. 
 
Brian Neeper, architect, was present on behalf of the petition. He reviewed the reasons for the 
variance request as detailed in his letter dated March 10, 2020 and included in the evening’s 
agenda packet. 
 
John Staran, attorney, was present representing Kathleen and Chris McCarthy, the owners of 335 
E. Frank, the historic home next door to 311 Frank. Mr. Staran stated he was speaking in 
opposition to the variance request because no practical difficulty has been demonstrated. Mr. 
Staran noted that an ordinance-conforming home is currently located on the lot.  
 
Mr. Bloom stated that the McCarthys have been longtime Birmingham residents, and their 
preferences should be prioritized over a builder’s. He also noted that Mr. Neeper has built a 



Birmingham Board of Zoning Appeals 
April 14, 2020 

 

9 

number of quality homes in Birmingham, which means that Mr. Neeper is familiar with 
Birmingham ordinance requirements. Mr. Bloom asserted that if Mr. Neeper is not able to build 
on the lot the kind of home he would like to build he should not have purchased the lot in the 
first place.  
 
Motion by Mr. Canvasser 
Seconded by Mr. Reddy with regard to Appeal 20-20, A. Chapter 126, Article 2, Section 
2.10.2 of the Zoning Ordinance requires that the minimum combined front and rear 
setback is 55.00 feet. The proposed is 49.50 feet. Therefore a 5.50 foot variance is 
being requested. 
 
Mr. Canvasser moved to deny the variance request because he found the need for the 
variance to be self-created. He noted that the lot has no unique factors and that the 
lot could accommodate a 2700 square foot home that would conform to ordinance. 
While Mr. Canvasser acknowledged that a smaller-than-requested home may not be 
the appellant’s preference, Mr. Canvasser said that did not rise to the level of creating 
a practical difficulty. 
 
Motion carried, 7-0. 
 
ROLL CALL VOTE  
Yeas:  Canvasser, Reddy, Rodriguez, Hart, Lilley, Lillie, Morganroth  
Nays:  None 
 

T#04-21-20 
 
5.  CORRESPONDENCE (included in agenda) 
 

T# 04-22-20 
 
6.  GENERAL BUSINESS  
 

T# 04-23-20 
 
7.  OPEN TO THE PUBLIC FOR MATTERS NOT ON THE AGENDA   
 

T# 04-24-20 
 
8.  ADJOURNMENT 
 
Motion by Mr. Morganroth 
Seconded by Mr. Rodriguez to adjourn the April 14, 2020 BZA meeting at 9:12 p.m. 
 
Motion carried, 6-0. 
 
ROLL CALL VOTE  
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Yeas:  Morganroth, Rodriguez, Canvasser, Reddy, Lilley, Lillie  
Nays:  None 
 
 
 
            
      Bruce R. Johnson, Building Official   
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CASE DESCRIPTION 
 
 

412 Willits (20-21) 

Hearing date: May 12, 2020 

 

 
Appeal No. 20-21:  The owner of the property known as 412 Willits, requests 
the following variance to construct an addition to the existing non-conforming 
home: 
 

A. Chapter 126, Article 2, Section 2.08.2 of the Zoning Ordinance 
requires that the minimum total side yard setbacks are 14.0 feet or 
25% of the lot width whichever is greater.  The required total is 15.00 
feet.  The existing and proposed total is 10.82 feet. Therefore, a 
variance of 4.18 feet is being requested. 
 

B. Chapter 126, Article 4, Section 4.74(C) of the Zoning Ordinance 
requires a minimum distance between principal residential buildings 
on adjacent lots of 14 feet or 25% of the total lot width, whichever is 
larger. The required distance is 15.00 feet.  The proposed is 11.02 
feet.  Therefore, a variance of 3.98 feet is being requested on the East 
side. 

 

 

Staff Notes:  The applicant is requesting to construct an addition to the 
existing 1865 historic home.  The applicant was before the HDC in February. 
minutes attached. 

 
 
 

 
This property is zoned R3 – Single Family Residential. 

 

 
 

Jeff Zielke, NCIDQ, LEED AP 
Assistant Building Official 
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 HISTORIC DISTRICT COMMISSION 
MINUTES OF FEBRUARY 19, 2020 
Municipal Building Commission Room 
151 Martin, Birmingham, Michigan 

            
Minutes of the regular meeting of the Historic District Commission (“HDC”) held Wednesday, 
February 19, 2020. Chairman John Henke called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m.  
 
1)  ROLLCALL 
 
Present: Chairman John Henke; Board Members Gigi Debbrecht, Natalia Dukas, Patricia 

Lang, Michael Willoughby 
   
Absent: Vice-Chairman Keith Deyer; Board Member Doug Burley; Alternate Member Kevin 

Filthaut 
 
Administration: Nicholas Dupuis, City Planner 
  Laura Eichenhorn, Transcriptionist 
 

02-15-20 
 
2)  Approval Of Minutes 
 
Motion by Mr. Willoughby 
Seconded by Ms. Lang to approve the HDC Minutes of February 5, 2020 as submitted. 
 
Motion carried, 5-0. 
 
VOICE VOTE  
Yeas:  Willoughby, Lang, Debbrecht, Dukas, Henke 
Nays:  None 
 

02-16-20 
 
3)  Courtesy Review 
 
None. 
 

02-17-20 
 
4)  Historic Design Review 
 

A. 412 Willits – Stickney House 
 

City Planner Dupuis, Jon Stein, co-owner of 412 Willits, and Brian Neeper, architect for the 
project, presented the item. 
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The HDC asked Mr. Neeper to get a swatch of the proposed color for the cedar shake siding to 
City Planner Dupuis. They also told Mr. Neeper to update the City if a change in the proposed 
cedar shake siding color is pursued. 
 
Motion by Mr. Willoughby 
Seconded by Ms. Dukas to approve the Historic Design Review application and issue 
a Certificate of Appropriateness for 412 Willits, provided that City Planner Dupuis is 
provided with a color swatch of the proposed cedar shake siding color administrative 
approval. The Secretary of the Interior's Standards for Rehabilitation standard 
number(s) 1, 2 and 9 will be met upon fulfillment of condition(s). 
 
Motion carried, 5-0. 
 
VOICE VOTE  
Yeas:  Willoughby, Dukas, Debbrecht, Henke, Lang  
Nays:  None 
 

02-18-20 
 

5)  Sign Review  
 
None. 
 

02-19-20 
 

6)  Study Session  
 

A. The Birmingham Plan (2040) 
 

Chairman Henke said all HDC members should provide City Planner Dupuis with their comments 
regarding the Birmingham Plan by April 10, 2020.  
 
City Planner Dupuis said he would keep the topic on the HDC agendas through April 10, 2020 in 
order to allow opportunity for discussion. He said he would be happy to take Committee members’ 
comments on the Plan via email, phone call, or in person.  
 

02-20-20 
 

7) Miscellaneous Business and Communication  
 

A. Pre-Application Discussions  
B. Staff Reports 
   

1. Administrative Sign Approvals  
 

City Planner Dupuis commented that the sign for Bakehouse 46 seems to have been installed 
slightly off-center to the left, and said that if HDC members find it to be an issue once they have 
seen it in person the Committee can discuss further options. 
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2. Administrative Approvals  
 
3. Action List 2020 
 
4. Historical Preservation Collaboration Matrix 
 
5. National Preservation Month  

 
02-21-20 

 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
No further business being evident, the board motioned to adjourn the meeting at 7:33 p.m. 
 
 

Nicholas Dupuis 
City Planner    
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CASE DESCRIPTION 
 
 

501 S. Eton (20-22) 

Hearing date: May 12, 2020 

 

 
Appeal No. 20-22:  The owner of the property known as 501 S. Eton 
requests the following dimensional variance regarding parking requirements 
in the MX Zone. 
 

A. Chapter 126, Article 4, Section 4.46(A) states that off-street 
parking spaces are required based on land use or land uses for the 
site, and that the number of spaces required per land use is detailed 
in Table A. Chapter 126, Article 4, Table A requires eating 
establishments with combined indoor-outdoor consumption to 
provide 1 parking space for each 75 square feet of floor area and 1 
parking space per 300 square feet of commercial office or retail use. 

 
The subject property currently has a total of 21 parking spaces. 13 
parking spaces are located on site while an additional 8 parking 
spaces in the public right-of-way were approved by City 
Commission in 2007. The Whistle Stop restaurant is one of three 
tenant spaces in the subject building, the other two spaces are 
currently vacant. Whistle Stop occupies 1,494 square feet and 
therefore requires 20 parking spaces as an eating establishment. 
This requirement leaves one remaining parking space for the two 
vacant tenant spaces on the southern portion of the building.  
 
The applicant is proposing to combine two tenant spaces and 
expand Whistle Stop into 2,554 square feet of restaurant use. Doing 
so would require 34 parking spaces for the eating establishment. 
The remaining 1,175 square foot tenant space is currently vacant, 
though if used for office/retail would require an additional 4 parking 
spaces. Assuming the aforementioned uses for the subject building, 
a total of 38 parking spaces would be required for the two tenant 
spaces. Therefore, the applicant has requested a dimensional 
variance of 17 parking spaces. 
 



 

Staff Notes:    

The subject property was built in 1968 and is zoned MX, Mixed Use. At the 
time of construction, the building was zoned (I) Industrial and had a parking 
requirement of 2 parking spaces + 1 square foot of parking space per 1 
square foot of building space over 2,001 square feet. The building is 3,729 
square feet and therefore was required to provide a total of 12 parking 
spaces when originally constructed. The Zoning Ordinance parking 
requirements have since been amended to 1 parking space per 75 square 
feet of restaurant use and 1 parking space per 300 square feet of office/retail 
use.  

The applicant appeared before the Planning Board on January 22nd, 2020. 
The Planning Board expressed their support for the project and motioned to 
approve the Final Site Plan and Design Review with the condition that the 
applicant satisfy the parking requirements through either a shared parking 
agreement or by obtaining a variance from the Board of Zoning Appeals.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 





















 

 

CITY OF BIRMINGHAM 
REGULAR MEETING OF THE PLANNING BOARD 

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 22, 2020 
City Commission Room 

151 Martin Street, Birmingham, Michigan 
 
Minutes of the regular meeting of the City of Birmingham Planning Board held on January 22, 
2020. Chairman Scott Clein convened the meeting at 7:30 p.m. 
 
A. ROLL CALL 
 
Present: Chairman Scott Clein; Board Members Bert Koseck, Daniel Share, Janelle  

Whipple-Boyce, Bryan Williams; Alternate Board Members Jason Emerine, 
Nasseem Ramin        
 

Absent: Board Member Robin Boyle, Stuart Jeffares 
  
Administration: Jana Ecker, Planning Director 
   Brooks Cowan, City Planner 

Nicholas Dupuis, City Planner  
 Laura Eichenhorn, Transcriptionist 

      
01-09-20 

 
B. Approval Of The Minutes Of The Regular Planning Board Meeting of January 8,   
    2020 
 
Motion by Mr. Share 
Seconded by Ms. Whipple-Boyce to approve the minutes of the Regular Planning 
Board Meeting of January 8, 2020 as submitted. 
 
Motion carried, 6-0. 
 
VOICE VOTE 
Yeas: Share, Clein, Whipple-Boyce, Koseck, Emerine, Ramin 
Nays: None  
Abstain: Williams 
 

01-10-20 
 

C. Chairperson’s Comments  
 
Chairman Clein explained standard Planning Board meeting procedures. 
 

01-11-20 
 
D. Approval Of The Agenda  
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There were no changes to the agenda. 
 

01-12-20 
 
E. Community Impact Study Review and Preliminary Site Plan Review 

 
1. 35001 Woodward (Parking lots & Hunter House) - Revised Community Impact 
Study Review to allow construction of a new 5 story mixed use building containing retail, 
office and residential uses  
 

Planning Director Ecker presented the item. She confirmed that 35001 Woodward is located in 
the Parking Assessment District (PAD). 
 
Motion by Mr. Williams 
Seconded by Mr. Share to accept for filing the memorandum from Assistant City 
Engineer Austin Fletcher dated January 22, 2020. 
 
Motion carried, 7-0. 
 
VOICE VOTE 
Yeas: Williams, Share, Clein, Whipple-Boyce, Koseck, Emerine, Ramin 
Nays: None  
 
Kevin Biddison, architect for the project, commented on the fact that the 11 extra parking spaces 
could be used by the general public because the stairway and elevator accessing the residential 
areas of the building would be keycoded to prevent unauthorized entry. 
 
Kelly Cobb, owner of Hunter House Hamburgers, stated that the wait time on Hamilton will 
increase if the number of parking spots available to Hunter House decreases. 
 
Mr. Williams explained he had previously voted against the Community Impact Study (CIS) for 
this project due to concerns regarding potential congestion at Park and Maple stemming from an 
entrance to the site being located too close to Maple. He said that the current CIS corrected that 
issue. 
 
Motion by Mr. Share 
Seconded by Mr. Williams to accept the CIS as provided for the proposed development 
at 35001 and 35075 Woodward – with the following conditions:  
 
1) Provide copies of Phase I and II Environmental Assessments;  
2) Applicant must provide mitigation strategies for control of noise vibration and dust 
during construction;  
3) Applicant will be required to bury all utilities on the site; 
4) Applicant must distinguish an area for the separation and storage of recycling;  
5) Applicant must conform to the streetscape design as outlined in the new E. Maple 
streetscape project; and, 
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6) Applicant provide information on all life safety issues and Fire Dept. approval, as 
well as details on the proposed security system provided to and approved by the 
Police Department.  
 
Motion carried, 7-0. 
 
VOICE VOTE 
Yeas: Williams, Share, Clein, Whipple-Boyce, Koseck, Emerine, Ramin 
Nays: None  
 
Mr. Biddison explained the trash receptacles would be stored and obscured behind the wall 
meaning they would only be visible to stationary observers, looking into the building at a certain 
angle, while the glass doors are rolled up to allow entry or egress.  
 
Ms. Whipple-Boyce shared concern regarding the fact that if one were to enter the garage in their 
vehicle and discover that the cluster of three parking spaces allotted to Hunter House were full, 
one would have to either reverse onto Hamilton or execute a multi-point turn to exit back onto 
the street. 
 
Mr. Share and Mr. Koseck shared concern regarding the parking layout on the site as well.  
 
Mr. Biddison stated that the eleven or twelve parking spaces being discussed as public spaces 
could also be executive or residential spaces, meaning they could be private instead and tied to 
an office or retail lease.  
 
Mr. Cobb spoke, saying:  

● Hunter House employees will continue parking in the parking deck, for which they are 
reimbursed, as opposed to parking in the three parking spaces in the garage off Hamilton.  

● According to the deed the developer is required to provide Hunter House with 14 parking 
spaces which shall also be located on Hunter House property. 

● If he were to enter the three-space section in the garage in his truck and discover those 
spots full, he would not be able to execute a turn that would allow him to leave given the 
insufficient space. 

● There have been a number of deed violations on the part of the developer in this process 
including not seeking Mr. Cobb’s approval of plans for the site before the plans’ submission 
to the City, not seeking Mr. Cobb’s approval for planning to build a non-hotel development, 
and proposing to leave a space for Hunter House that Mr. Cobb says would be unusable 
for operating the restaurant. 

● He proposed multiple compromises to the developer which would allow Hunter House to 
continue and for a development to be built on the lot, all of which were passed on by the 
developer.  

● If the developer and the Hunter House cannot reach an understanding, Mr. Cobb would 
pursue legal action. He said that legal action could result in a delay of the development 
for seven to ten years. Mr. Cobb said that the City, the developer, and himself should sit 
down together and try to reach an agreement amenable to all parties in order to avoid 
such a delay.  
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Chairman Clein said that in many respects he was in strong favor of the plan submitted for this 
site, including three stories of residential with units under 1,000 square feet, less reliance on 
office space, and well designed facades on most of the project. He continued that he sympathized 
with the Hunter House, which he said was being pulled from a park-and-go model to an urban 
center model. Chairman Clein said there were also aspects of the plan that gave him pause, 
including the functionality of the three parking space area in the garage and the Hunter House’s 
charge that their space as laid out in these plans would be unusable. He acknowledged that it is 
not within the Board’s purview to get involved in a dispute between two private parties. He stated 
that it is within the Board’s purview to make sure all elements of the plans are functional and 
adhere to ordinance, however, and that he was unclear if the three parking space area off of 
Hamilton met those requirements.  
 
Mr. Williams said he would not approve plans that include the three space parking area off of 
Hamilton because that layout creates more problems than it solves or propose a restaurant layout 
that would not comply with various laws, including health codes and ADA regulations. He 
concurred with the Chairman that the Board should not intervene in a matter between private 
parties, but knowing that the restaurant could not operate legally is a matter within the Board’s 
purview.  
 
Mr. Share also emphasized that the Board should not be involved in a dispute between two private 
parties. He said the Board has ruled on projects before that have resulted in legal action between 
two private parties subsequent to the approval. Mr. Share said he would consider moving forward 
on a preliminary site plan under those despite these circumstances, but that this particular site 
plan was deficient under Article 7, section 7.27 of the Zoning Ordinance in a couple of respects 
including the three parking space area off of Hamilton and the parking designated for the public 
off of Park Street. He said that the parking off of Park Street could become hazardous unless 
there was a traffic flow plan presented.  
 
Mr. Koseck concurred with his colleagues’ previous comments that the dispute between the 
Hunter House and the developer is not within the Board’s purview. Continuing, he said that the 
plans are an improvement over previous plans submitted for the development, and that the 
building complies with ordinance. He stressed that the Board’s only present obligation regarding 
this development was to ensure that residential parking would be included onsite. Mr. Koseck 
suggested that if the development included an egress across from the loading dock, a vehicle 
could move straight through the garage from Hamilton onto Park Street if it saw no free parking 
spaces in the three space area off of Hamilton. In that design, it could also turn into the three 
parking space area if there were a vacant space. This would avoid the need for either a vehicle 
reversal onto Hamilton or a multi-point turn in the case of full spaces. Mr. Koseck said he would 
approve the plans if that possibility were present. 
 
Mr. Biddison confirmed that such a route through the garage would be possible. He stated he 
would need the owner to comment further on how the route would be designed.  
 
Ms. Whipple-Boyce said that from a Board perspective the site should not include the parking off 
of Hamilton because it is not required by ordinance and creates an unsafe situation. She said she 
understood the legal agreement between the developer and the Hunter House required 14 
spaces, but that was not the Board’s concern. She expressed great enthusiasm for the majority 
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of the project in general, and frustration that the contention between the developer and the 
Hunter House was resulting in poor design in certain areas. She conceded that Mr. Koseck’s 
proposal of being able to pass through from Hamilton onto Park would in theory solve the issue, 
but that the best outcome from a City perspective would be to eliminate the spaces off of 
Hamilton.  
 
Mr. Emerine said he was also very enthusiastic about most aspects of the project with the 
exception of the issues with the parking off of Hamilton. He said he could not support the plans 
without a resolution to the Hamilton parking issue which could include Mr. Koseck’s proposal of 
allowing entry off of Hamilton and egress onto Park.  
 
Mr. Share said he would offer an editorial comment to the developer and the Hunter House, 
recommending that the parties actually speak to one another and resolve their issues.   
 
Chairman Clein agreed, and said a future City Commission discussion of potential public land use 
by this development would prove very difficult if the issues between the Hunter House and the 
developer are not resolved. 
 
Motion by Mr. Williams 
Seconded by Mr. Koseck to schedule a special meeting of the Planning Board for the 
evening of February 27, 2020 at 7:30 p.m. to be held in the City Commission room.  
 
Motion carried, 7-0. 
 
VOICE VOTE 
Yeas: Williams, Koseck, Share, Ramin, Whipple-Boyce, Clein, Emerine  
Nays: None  
 
Motion by Mr. Williams 
Seconded by Mr. Share to postpone consideration of the preliminary site plan for 
35001 Woodward to February 27, 2020.  
 
Motion carried, 7-0. 
 
VOICE VOTE 
Yeas: Williams, Share, Whipple-Boyce, Clein, Emerine, Koseck, Ramin 
Nays: None  
 

01-13-20 
 
F. Special Land Use Permit Reviews  
 

1. 34350 Woodward (previously 835 Haynes, Fred Lavery Porsche) & 907 -  
911 Haynes (former Barda Salon Building) - Amendment of Special Land Use  
Permit at 34350 Woodward to include the property at 907-911 Haynes to allow demolition 
of the existing Barda Salon Building and construction of a surface parking lot  
on 907 – 911 Haynes to provide additional parking for the Porsche dealership at 34350  
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Woodward  
 

City Planner Cowan, Fred Lavery, owner, John Gardner, architect, and Rick Rattner, attorney, 
reviewed the item for the Board. 
 
Chairman Clein asked Mr. Rattner: 

● How the Board could support approval of this proposal when it does not seem to support 
the purpose of the Triangle District as required by ordinance; and, 

● Whether the Board’s approval of the proposal would amount to the expansion of a legal 
non-conforming use, which the Board is not permitted to do. 

 
Mr. Rattner said the proposal supports the Triangle District plans because the surface lot would 
function as a placeholder for the eventual Worth Street realignment. He said it would not be 
expanding a legal non-conformity because the lot combination would be allowed under a SLUP 
as an auxiliary use.  
 
Mr. Share noted that the combined lot could require a variance since the parking lot frontage 
would be greater than ordinance allows.  
 
After Board discussion, Planning Director Ecker received confirmation from the Board that they 
were requesting clarification from the Building Official and City Attorney regarding whether the 
Board has authority to consider granting the requests put forth by the applicant, what 
impediments exist to granting the requests, and what the remedies to the impediments could be. 
She said the remedies could include a variance if the City chose to allow more than 25% of the 
frontage to be parking, an expansion of an existing non-conformity because the lots will be 
combined, or some other factor in a lot combination that could affect the result. 
 
Motion by Mr. Share  
Seconded by Mr. Koseck to postpone consideration of the SLUP amendment for 34350 
pending a response from the City Attorney and/or Building Official regarding whether 
the Board has authority to consider granting these requests, what impediments exist 
to granting the requests, and what the remedies to the impediments could be. 
 
Mr. Rattner said it would be useful to know what effect an agreement with the City would have 
vis-a-vis resolving these problems. Mr. Rattner then stated that Mr. Lavery requested to withdraw 
his application for the SLUP amendment. 
 
The Board allowed Mr. Lavery to withdraw his request and accordingly took no action on the 
motion. 
 

 
01-14-20 

 
G. Final Site Plan & Design Reviews  
 

1. 34350 Woodward (previously 835 Haynes, Fred Lavery Porsche) & 907 -  
911 Haynes (former Barda Salon Building) - Final Site Plan & Design Review for  
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the entire site to allow demolition of the existing Barda Salon Building and construction  
of a surface parking lot on 907 – 911 Haynes to provide additional parking for the  
Porsche dealership at 34350 Woodward  
 

Matter withdrawn by the applicant during the Planning Board’s January 22, 2020 meeting. 
 

2. 501 S. Eton (Whistle Stop) - Final Site Plan & Design Review for construction of  
rear addition to the existing building and changes to existing building  
 

City Planner Dupuis, Elda Xhomaqi, owner and Jawan Matti, architect, presented the item. City 
Planner Dupuis confirmed that the Zoning Ordinance requires a formal agreement for shared 
parking to be approved by the Planning Board.  
 
Motion by Mr. Williams 
Seconded by Mr. Share to receive and file the memorandums from Assistant City 
Engineer Fletcher dated January 22, 2020 and from the Building Department dated 
January 21, 2020, and an email from Norman LePage to Planning Director Ecker and 
City Planner Dupuis dated January 22, 2020. 
 
Motion carried, 7-0. 
 
VOICE VOTE 
Yeas: Williams, Share, Whipple-Boyce, Clein, Emerine, Koseck, Ramin 
Nays: None  
 
Mr. Koseck said the Whistle Stop could be positively improved if the windows were made more 
transparent from the exterior. 
 
Ms. Xhomaqi said she would consider updating the windows. 
 
Chairman Clein invited public comment. 
 
Karen Fithe said the landscaping in the neighborhood around Whistle Stop is rather lacking and 
asked that more effort be into the upkeep of the Arborvitaes near the entrance to the parking lot 
that the Whistle Stop shares with the Griffin Claw. She said that the Arborvitaes on Hazel Street 
are well maintained. She said there is no landscaping behind the Whistle Stop along the fencing 
of the condominium complex on Graten Street and that a line or Arborvitaes could be appropriate 
there as well. Ms. Fithe said she was also concerned that patrons of the Griffin Claw would 
congregate in the outdoor seating section of the Whistle Stop in the evening, contributing to noise 
in the neighborhood. She said pulling onto Eton from Hazel is difficult when large vehicles are 
parked in front of the Whistle Stop, which contributes to unsafe traffic conditions. Ms. Fithe 
concluded by saying she hoped that the freezers at the Whistle Stop will not be too noisy, as she 
said the Griffin Claw freezers are noisy enough to impact residential living.  
 
Chairman Clein invited Ms. Matti and Ms. Xhomaqi to reply to Ms. Fithe’s concerns. 
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Ms. Xhomaqi said that the outdoor seating would only be available in the summer, and not likely 
early in the morning. 
 
Ms. Matti noted that the freezer Whistle Stop would be installing would be much smaller than the 
one at Griffin Claw, so noise would not likely be an issue. She said Arborvitaes could be added in 
some of the areas Ms. Fithe suggested, and that the Whistle Stop could add a bicycle rack to help 
reduce the number of vehicles parking in front of the restaurant. 
 
Mr. Williams said that the City needs to consider putting a stop sign at Eton and Hazel in order to 
allow vehicles to exist Graten. He stressed that the lack of stop sign at that intersection is highly 
hazardous, and that he has been saying that for ten years.  
 
Ms. Whipple-Boyce expressed her enthusiasm for the project, and said she would not require that 
the applicant add landscaping to the back property line since it is an asphalt parking lot. She said 
that it would make sense to add landscaping to the area near the entrance to the parking lot, 
noting that an adjacent building had successfully grown ornamental tall grasses on a similar strip 
of land. She said that it would likely be possible to find plants that could withstand being located 
close to a parking lot. Ms. Whipple-Boyce said she would also like to see the Whistle Stop enter 
into a formal shared parking agreement with the owners of Griffin Claw. 
 
Chairman Clein expressed his support for the project. He encouraged Whistle Stop to be 
responsive to nearby residents’ concerns in order to ensure the restaurant’s continued success. 
Chairman Clein emphasized that the applicant can either enter into a formal parking agreement 
or pursue a variance from the Board of Zoning appeals.  
 
Mr. Williams pointed out that while normally the Planning Board would review a formal shared 
parking agreement, it should be acceptable to allow the Planning Division to approve an 
appropriate shared parking agreement for this item should one occur. 
 
Chairman Clein agreed. He invited the applicant to talk with Planning Director Ecker further to 
explore options for satisfying the parking requirements, including potentially counting adjacent 
street parking if approved by the City Commission to do so. For the benefit of the Board of Zoning 
Appeals, Chairman Clein stated that as long as relations remain amicable between the Whistle 
Stop and its neighbors he is happy to see the business continue with investments in the building.  
 
Motion by Ms. Whipple-Boyce 
Seconded by Mr. Williams to Motion to approve the Final Site Plan and Design Review 
for 501 S. Eton St. – Whistle Stop diner – with approval of the LED Litebars as 
architectural enhancements and with the following conditions:  
 
1. The applicant must provide 26 additional off-street parking spaces, enter into a 
written shared parking agreement with the adjacent property owner subject to 
review and approval by the Planning Division, or obtain a variance from the Board of 
Zoning Appeals;  
2. The applicant must revise the lighting proposals and photometric plan to not 
exceed 1.5 foot-candles at all property lines or obtain a variance from the Board of 
Zoning Appeals;  
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3. The applicant receive administrative approval from the Planning Division for the 
proposed tables and chairs to ensure they are constructed primarily of metal, wood, 
or material of comparable quality and submit new plans with outdoor dining hours 
and add a trash receptacle within the outdoor dining area;  
4. The applicant must provide details to the Planning Division and/or the Design 
Review Board for approval for all proposed signage;  
5. The applicant must submit material samples; and, 
6. Comply with the requests of the Planning Board and all City departments.  
 
Motion carried, 7-0. 
 
VOICE VOTE 
Yeas: Whipple-Boyce, Williams, Share, Clein, Emerine, Koseck, Ramin 
Nays: None  
 

3. 1026 Canterbury Street (House) - Design Review to consider installation of solar  
panels on roof of single family home  
 

City Planner Dupuis presented the item.  
 
Mr. Williams noted a lot of foliage to the west of the house that would block solar panels on the 
side. He also observed that foliage in front of the home would not block the solar panels but 
would prevent the solar panels from being obtrusive to the across-the-street home.  
 
Motion by Mr. Williams 
Seconded by Mr. Koseck to approve the Design Plan for 1026 Canterbury based on 
the plans submitted. 
 
Motion carried, 7-0. 
 
VOICE VOTE 
Yeas: Williams, Koseck, Share, Whipple-Boyce, Clein, Emerine, Ramin 
Nays: None  
 

4. 1800 Pine Street (House) - Design Review to consider installation of solar panels  
on roof of single family home  
 

City Planner Dupuis presented the item. 
 
Motion by Mr. Williams 
Seconded by Mr. Koseck to approve the Design Plan for 1800 Pine based on the plans 
submitted. 
 
Motion carried, 7-0. 
 
VOICE VOTE 
Yeas: Williams, Koseck, Share, Whipple-Boyce, Clein, Emerine, Ramin 
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Nays: None  
 

01-15-20 
 
H. Pre-Application Discussion  
 

1. 219 Elm Street (existing chiropractic office)  
 

Motion by Mr. Williams 
Seconded by Ms. Whipple-Boyce to permit the January 22, 2020 Planning Board 
meeting to continue until 11:15 p.m. 
 
Motion carried, 7-0. 
 
VOICE VOTE 
Yeas: Williams, Whipple-Boyce, Koseck, Share, Clein, Emerine, Ramin 
Nays: None  
 
Mark Highlen of Beztak presented the item. He explained the residents of Beztak’s five current 
sites are 75 and older. The proposed expansion into 219 Elm Street would be for residents 55 
and older seeking upscale apartments ranging from 1,140 square feet to 1,500 square feet in 
size. Mr. Highlen said they would be replacing the building at 219 Elm with a five-story building 
with stepped back upper floors, LEED certification, and the City’s required parking contribution. 
There would be a total of 27 parking spaces for 24 units.  
 
In response to Chairman Clein, Mr. Highlen stated he checked with the Planning and Building 
Departments to ensure ordinance compliance, and that at this time the project seemed like it 
would not require any variances. 

 
01-16-20 

 
I. Miscellaneous Business and Communications:  

 
a. Communications  
 
b. Administrative Approval Correspondence  
 

Planning Director Ecker explained that Joe Barbat, future owner of the Forefront Building, is 
looking to increase the number of residential units on the second and third floor while reducing 
the size of the units and keeping the overall footprint of the building the same. She clarified that 
this change would change the building’s parking requirements, leaving a shortfall of 13 spaces. 
There are no spaces on the street that could be counted towards meeting the parking 
requirement. The owners would have the option of entering into a formal shared parking 
agreement or pursuing a variance from the Board of Zoning Appeals. 
 
Mr. Barbat stated the project would be working with Tom Roberts Architects, and has a total of 
18 at-grade parking spaces within the building. Another 13 residential parking spaces would be 
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provided at the Pierce Street parking deck which is 400 feet away from the Forefront Building. 
The apartments would be between 600 square feet and 1,000 square feet in size, and the number 
of units in the building would increase from 10 to 30. He added there are another five parking 
spaces onsite which are used by retail during the day but could be used for residential parking in 
the evening when the retail businesses are closed. 
 
Planning Director Ecker clarified that while the draft master plan is looking at allowing spaces in  
the public parking decks to be counted towards a building’s parking requirements, at this time 
City ordinance does not allow parking deck spaces to be used to meet a building’s parking 
requirements. 
 
Motion by Mr. Williams 
Seconded by Ms. Whipple-Boyce to permit the January 22, 2020 Planning Board 
meeting to continue until 11:30 p.m. 
 
Motion carried, 7-0. 
 
VOICE VOTE 
Yeas: Williams, Whipple-Boyce, Koseck, Share, Clein, Emerine, Ramin 
Nays: None  
 
Chairman Clein stated he liked the idea of smaller units and liked the idea of leveraging the 
parking decks for residential parking in the evenings. He said the Board could not likely make a 
full determination on the impact of specifically going from 10 to 30 units at the end of a meeting, 
but that moving towards smaller units was in-line with the City’s aims. 
 
In reply to Planning Director Ecker, the Board expressed consensus with Chairman Clein’s 
statement. 
 

c. Draft Agenda for the next Regular Planning Board Meeting (February 12,  
2020)  

 
d. Other Business  
 

Motion by Mr. Share 
Seconded by Mr. Koseck to hold a special meeting of the Planning Board on April 9, 
2020 at 7:30 p.m. in the City Commission room. 
 
Motion carried, 7-0. 
 
VOICE VOTE 
Yeas: Share, Koseck, Williams, Whipple-Boyce, Clein, Emerine, Ramin 
Nays: None  
 
Please note: Per an email subsequent to this meeting, the date of the Planning Board’s April 
special meeting was moved to April 7, 2020, 7:30 p.m., in order to avoid a conflict with Passover.  
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01-17-20 
 

 
J. Planning Division Action Items  

 
a. Staff Report on Previous Requests 
b. Additional Items from tonight's meeting 
 

01-18-20 
 

K. Adjournment 
 
No further business being evident, the Chairman adjourned the meeting at 11:20 p.m. 
             
             
             
 Jana L. Ecker 
             
             
             
 Planning Director 
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CASE DESCRIPTION 
 

1313 Lakeside (20-24) 

Hearing date: May 12, 2020 

 
Appeal No. 20-24:  The owner of the property known as 1313 Lakeside, requests the 
following variances to construct a new single family home: 
 

A. Chapter 126, Article 2, Section 2.06.4 of the Zoning Ordinance requires that 
the maximum building height for the R1 zoning district is 30.00 feet to the 
midpoint.  The proposed height is 37.08 feet.  Therefore a 7.08 foot variance 
is being requested. 
 

B. Chapter 126, Article 2, Section 2.06.4 of the Zoning Ordinance requires that 
the maximum eave height for the R1 zoning district is 24.00 feet.  The proposed 
height is 31.21 feet.  Therefore a 7.21 foot variance is being requested. 
 

C. Chapter 126, Article 4, Section 4.03(A) of the Zoning Ordinance requires that 
no accessory structures shall be erected in the required front open space.  A 
retaining wall is proposed to be constructed in the required front open space; 
therefore a variance to permit the retaining wall is requested. 

 
 

Staff Notes:  The applicant is requesting a height variance for a portion of the 
proposed residence.  The lot slopes from the front to the rear towards the Rouge 
River.  

 
 
This property is zoned R1 – Single Family Residential. 

 

 
 

Jeff Zielke, NCIDQ, LEED AP 
Assistant Building Official 
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CASE DESCRIPTION 
 
 

1124 Smith (20-26) 

Hearing date: May 12, 2020 

 

 
Appeal No. 20-26:  The owner of the property known as 1124 Smith, requests the following variance 
to construct a new single family home with a detached garage: 
 

A) Chapter 126, Article 2, Section 2.08 of the Zoning Ordinance requires that the minimum 
front yard setback be the average of the homes within 200.00 feet in each direction.  The 
required front yard setback is 22.30 feet.  The existing and proposed is 21.00 feet.  
Therefore a 1.30 foot variance is being requested. 

 

Staff Notes:  The applicant is requesting to construct a new single family home with a 
detached garage.  This case was in from of the board in 2019, for a distance between 
structures on west side, Case 19-39.  (see minutes attached). 

 
 
 

 
This property is zoned R3 – Single Family Residential. 

 

 
 

Jeff Zielke, LEED AP 
Assistant Building Official 
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CASE DESCRIPTION 
 
 

1971 Webster (20-27) 

Hearing date: May 12, 2020 

 

 
Appeal No. 20-27:  The owner of the property known as 1971 Webster, requests the following 
variance to construct a new single family home with a detached garage: 
 

A. Chapter 126, Article 4, Section 4.74(C) of the Zoning Ordinance requires a minimum 
distance between principal residential buildings on adjacent lots of 14 feet or 25% of the total 
lot width, whichever is larger. The required distance is 14.00 feet.  The proposed is 11.00 
feet.  Therefore, a variance of 3.00 feet is being requested on the East side. 

 

Staff Notes:  The applicant is requesting to construct a new single family home with a 
detached garage. 

 
 
 

 
This property is zoned R3 – Single Family Residential. 

 

 
 

Jeff Zielke, NCIDQ, LEED AP 
Assistant Building Official 
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CASE DESCRIPTION 
 
 

1989 Webster (20-25) 

Hearing date: May 12, 2020 

 

 
Appeal No. 20-25:  The owner of the property known as 1989 Webster, requests the following 
variance to construct a new single family home with a detached garage: 
 

A. Chapter 126, Article 4, Section 4.74(C) of the Zoning Ordinance requires a minimum 
distance between principal residential buildings on adjacent lots of 14 feet or 25% of 
the total lot width, whichever is larger. The required distance is 14.00 feet.  The 
proposed is 11.00 feet.  Therefore, a variance of 3.00 feet is being requested on the 
West side. 
 

Staff Notes:  The applicant is requesting to construct a new single family home with a 
detached garage. 

 
 
 

 
This property is zoned R3 – Single Family Residential. 

 

 
 

Jeff Zielke, NCIDQ, LEED AP 
Assistant Building Official 
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